[image: image1.wmf] 

Newsletter 34

 

 

Summer 

   2007

 

The Bury/Bolton ME/CFS Support Group is kindly supported by:

-

 

Provincial Insurance Company

 

Trust for Bolton

 


[image: image2.wmf] 

Newsletter 34

 

 

Summer 

   2007

 

The Bury/Bolton ME/CFS Support Group is kindly supported by:

-

 

 


CONTENTS

Page No.
2

List of Contents.  Socials and Parachute Jump 

3

Support Group Information Sheet

4-6
     Support Group Meeting – Back to Health 17/05/07
7-9
     Support Group Meeting – Health Trainers 21/06/07
9 
     Doctors Notes on Patients Charts!
10-12 News in Brief
13-15 Stockport ME Group 11/05/07 Prof. Hooper
16
     Neurobiological differences found in ME/CFS
Page No.

16-18

Sense and Sensitivity

19-22

Wide eyed and Restless


22-23

Piecing together the Jigsaw
24-26

Journey through the fog
26


Smoothies and Ice Cream Facts
27


Poetry Corner
28-31

Which food is best?
32


Contact Numbers

SOCIALS
Socials will now be held at the New Pack Horse Hotel, Nelson Square, Bradshawgate, Bolton BL1 1DP (Tel: 01204 527 261) on the first Monday of every month at 7pm.  Blue badge parking right outside, disabled access.  We will meet in the Trafalgar Suite on the ground floor.  All ages welcome, sufferers and carers alike.  The next meetings will be on: 

Monday September 3rd at 7pm










Monday October 1st at 7pm

Monday November 5th at 7pm










Monday December 3rd at 7pm
SPONSORED PARACHUTE JUMP

I set off on a rainy Sunday morning, at 7am, to the Black Knight Parachute Centre at Cockerham Airfield, with a mixture of anticipation, excitement and butterflies in the stomach.  The 20 minute training session when we arrived was enough to make it clear that you needed to remember the instructions or die!

It was still raining after the training session so it was just a case of hanging around for the right weather conditions.  This came at 11.45am when my name was tannoyed to go and get ready for the plane.  This is where I met my instructor, a Scottish guy called John, who happened to be rather good looking.  (There is a God.)  The only downside was a dodgy sense of humour.  He chose my jumpsuit (realisation - that’s why they’re called jumpsuits) and fitted me into a harness that made me feel like a trussed up chicken.
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I elegantly waddled to the plane (a Turbine Porter for those interested) and 9 of us squeezed in.  We were soon in the air on a 15 minute journey that took us to 14000ft.  It was quite a surprise to realise how calm I felt, but the decision had been made not to land in the plane and I just wanted to get on with it.  So I settled back against John (well I might as well enjoy the ride!) and watched the altimeter on his wrist steadily climb up.
At 14000ft, the door of the plane was opened and there was a rush of cold air.  Two students jumped, then it was my turn.  Out of the door all you could see were fluffy, white clouds, which looked as though you could step onto them.  This worked in my favour and I shuffled over to the door with an instructor closely strapped to my back!  I stuck my legs over the side of the aircraft and the training kicked in (all 20 minutes of it).  I remembered to arch my back and keep my legs under the aircraft.  The last instruction from John was to kick his bum on the way out and we were off. 

We somersaulted in the air (didn’t expect that!) then went into the freefall position, with arms and legs out.  The cold air rushed past us and I felt little bits of ice hit me in the face.  I thought to myself this is ok and I can breathe.  My eyes were actually open as we dropped through the clouds at 120mph and I thought I was so brave.  This wasn’t to last, however.  The main parachute went up at 6000ft and our rapid descent very quickly slowed down.  John spun us in circles to get to a hole in the cloud so that he could see where we were going, which I didn’t like at all!!  Then the ground came into view.  At 1 mile up it is a long, long, way away and this is when the fear really kicked in.  It was a long way down to dangle from a piece of material.  The only sound I could hear was my rapid breathing, which only reinforced how scared I was.  I closed my eyes for most of the journey down, opening them every so often to see how far we’d to go.  Then I wailed at John how long ‘til we landed, which he just laughed at.  I tried to control my hyperventilation with little success but the thought of breaking my legs on landing was a good enough reason not to pass out.  I had pins and needles in my arms and hands and the 8 minute journey down felt like hours.  We finally landed (on our feet surprisingly) and I dropped to all fours to get my breathing back under control.  That wet grass felt so good!

Did I enjoy it? I don’t think enjoyment is the word, but it is definitely one of the best and worst experiences of my life.  I would recommend anyone to have a go.  My only regret is that I missed a fantastic view because I was too scared to keep my eyes open.  If I can do it anyone can, even if you are scared of heights! 

I’d like to say thank you to everyone who sponsored me.
Elaine Higson

The group is really grateful for Elaine’s bravery!  She has helped raise £300 for our group and the Parkinson’s Disease Society (£300 each that is!)  Bravo!  Glad you’re alive with no broken bones!

DISCLAIMER: 
 The observations expressed in our newsletter may not necessarily represent the views of the Committee or the Bury/Bolton ME/CFS Support Group.

All products and treatments featured are for information only.

Support Group Information Sheet

A reminder of who is what during 2007/8 with

Telephone numbers for contact if required

Support Group Leadership
The 'Bury/Bolton ME/CFS Support Group' is managed by a Committee of 10 Members: -
Pam Turner, Margaret Benn, Ann Richards, Caroline Higson, Maria Sale, 

Sheila Myerscough, Wayne Payton, Stephen Walker, Kim Finney, and Carole Brown.
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Group Contact / Welfare & Benefits, Advice :

Pam Turner


01204 793846

Treasurer  


 :









Wayne Payton

01942 810449

Minutes Secretary :









Margaret Benn

0161 761 2723

Web Master, Membership Secretary,  and



Caroline Higson
01204 525955

Newsletter Distribution








{caroline@mesupportgroup.co.uk}

Newsletter Production :








Tom Nicholson

01204 305042

















{tom@hillcot.demon.co.uk}

Bolton CVS Contact :









Ann Richards

01204 521769

Medical Sub-Group, Group Representative


Yvonne Leech

0161 764 7822

and Carers Contact

Meetings Secretary :









Maria Sale


01204 575613

Parent’s Contact : 










Kim Finney


01204 882826

Link Up Co-ordinator :




Stephen Walker

01204 842395

{stewalker@postmaster.co.uk}

Librarian :












Carole Brown

01942 840270

Door at Meetings :










Sue Forshaw

01204 883506

OUR MEETING DATES FOR AUTUMN 2007

Meetings are held at Longsight Methodist Church, Longsight Lane. Harwood, Bolton, usually on the third Thursday of each month from 7.30pm until 9pm, except in April, August and December when there is no meeting but our newsletter goes out.  Simple refreshments are provided.

Thursday 20th September:  Chris Rigg, from Bolton Carers' Support, will talk about their work.  She will also have information and contact details for the carers' support in other areas including Bury, Wigan and Leigh.
Thursday 18th October:  Marie Hirst will talk about and demonstrate Bowen therapy.  This involves light rolling movements over muscles and ligaments which allow the body to relax.
Thursday 15th November:  The Pre Christmas Social and Bring and Share Buffet Supper.

Remember that you can ring Pam if you wish to borrow our wheelchair or our light box

PLEASE DO NOT WEAR STRONGLY SCENTED TOILETRIES WHEN YOU ATTEND OUR MEETINGS, AS SOME MEMBERS ARE VERY SENSITIVE TO THESE PRODUCTS.

Many thanks.

BOLTON/BURY ME/CFS SUPPORT GROUP MEETING 

BACK TO HEALTH - PHYSIOTHERAPY 17TH MAY 2007

At the meeting on Thursday 17th May, Gail Sumner came to tell us about the new service that she has started, in Bolton, specifically for people with ME.

Because Gail has had ME for the past 7 years she has developed a particular interest in this field.  Gail’s background is in physiotherapy, but she has done specific training to integrate it into the service that she offers and to make it ME specific.

The way Gail presented her talk was to tell us about how ME had affected her and how it began, the things that she tried; she then moved on to the service that she now offers.  She made a particular point of saying that this is not how it is for everybody, because ME is different for each individual.  Nor did she want to say that everyone would have the same experiences or the same symptoms.  Gail knows from her own experience, and from talking to others, that ME is an extremely complex illness with everyone having their own signs and symptoms and their own jigsaw puzzle which they really need to put back together in order to regain their health.

The key of the service is to try to help people to get these pieces of the jigsaw back in place.

Gail stressed that she is not saying that she has completely recovered or if people follow her example they will be completely well.  That is not the case, Gail still has her signs and symptoms and still needs to manage her energy levels.  The reason she told us about her journey through the ME minefield was to let us know that she has first hand experience of the illness and an in depth knowledge.  She knows how devastating it is and how devastating it can be, not only for the patient, but also for family and friends.
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Gail’s experience started in 2000 when she was 24 years old, a fit, happy, healthy, very active person whose typical week included going to the gym 4 times a week (for 3 hours), hockey training on the other nights and playing a match on Saturday.  At the Rugby Club on Sunday, going out most nights with friends and family and working full time as a senior physiotherapist.  At that time her life was great, she loved her job, had just bought a new house and car, had recently returned from holiday and then she woke up one morning and she could hardly move.  It was like being in a nightmare, every muscle in her body was aching so deeply, she was in so much pain, her glands were swollen, her head was banging and spinning.  At this stage she thought it would pass, but after many successive arduous trips to the doctors and having many tests and ruling things out including colds, flu, ear nose throat infections and the usual exclusions of diabetes and thyroid problems, blood pressure problems and vertigo.  Meanwhile she was deteriorating and very quickly got to the stage where the effort of having a shower left her unable to stand up, she recalled sitting on the floor of the shower crying, sobbing because she was in so much pain and exhausted.

Shortly afterwards she was encouraged to go out and get some fresh air!  It would help.  So she went to the rugby match and sensibly sat down to watch it but then collapsed and was taken to hospital; she was terrified; she imagined her life flickering away in front of her and she didn’t know what to do or what was happening.  Sometime later she went back to the doctor and in a very blasé and calm manner she said “you probably have ME” “we can only give you this diagnosis when you have had it for 6 to 12 months and all other possible causes have been ruled out.”  “However if you have this condition there is no treatment and no cure.”  Gail was completely devastated but believed that she could overcome it and pushed herself to try.  She also believed, at the time, that other people who had ME mustn’t have tried hard enough to get better.  “How wrong I was”.  She has since come to realise that this way of thinking, undoubtedly, impaired her ability to recover and probably contributed to it in the first place.
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Gail described how she felt at that time, like many other sufferers, it was like having the worst possible flu every single day, combined with feeling as though she had run a marathon the night before, every muscle joint and bone in her body ached.  She was in pain and couldn’t find any comfort by changing position, having a bath or taking pain killers, she couldn’t sleep and her head was spinning and felt like a terrible hangover.  She was disorientated and couldn’t get her words out and her speech was slurred.  She desperately wanted sleep, but sleep didn’t bring any relief at all and she didn’t feel any better after days and weeks, or months or a year.  She just hoped that a day would come when she would start to feel better again.

Having spent a year having all other illnesses ruled out, and having countless visits to GPs and other doctors, Gail was feeling really desperate so much so that she would have been glad of any diagnosis, no matter how serious, because all she wanted was to be accepted, so that people would not still ask her questions and then question the genuineness of her illness.  What she found most distressing was that she was put in the “psychological box” by the occupational health doctor and by many of her colleagues at work.  Ironically enough, she received some of the least understanding from people in the caring professions, this made it worse for her because she believed these were the people you turned to when you needed understanding.  Some of the comments were “you are far too positive to have ME” or “only depressed people have ME” or her favourite “I’m tired when I finish work as well”.  Some of the responses were extremely patronising e.g. “have you tried taking pain killers?” or “maybe you need some more sunshine!”

She has since come to realise that a lot of this lack of understanding came from the training given to physiotherapists which is if they can’t find out what is wrong with you and you can’t push yourself through something, then it is inevitably a psychological problem.  If a tablet or an operation can’t fix it, it must be a psychological problem.

Gail has since come to realise that at that time she too started to believe her problem was psychological; it was all in her head.  She questioned why her body wasn’t getting better if she pushed it.  This created massive conflict within her and basically she had a battle of “is there something wrong with me in my head?  Or is it a genuine illness?” and because people were telling her that the illness didn’t exist or wasn’t real, this caused her real problems.

The situation at work was made extremely difficult because the occupational health doctor was so sceptical and he was very dismissive.  She realised that she had to prove to him that she was unwell and that there was a physical basis for her condition.  This became a battle of wills, where at each visit she would take medical research to give him and he would just throw it in the out tray.  In this case she was guilty of being healthy unless she could prove to him that she was ill.  He didn’t read any of the research and put her in a catch 22 position by saying that because she could talk to him about her condition she was obviously well.  He was oblivious to the fact that the effort of going to see him and having to “do battle” put her in bed for days after each visit.  His attitude was, and remained constant, that this illness didn’t exist 25 years ago, when he trained, so it doesn’t exist now.  His advice was that she needed to accept that it is psychosomatic, his only answer being antidepressants and to see a psychologist.  Whilst Gail didn’t think it was, she was willing to try anything, so she went to her doctor for her advice.  She said that Gail was not depressed and that it was a legitimate illness and encouraged her to see a specialist.  Although the GP couldn’t offer a cure she was willing to back Gail up in her endeavours to seek help from someone who was a specialist.  Gail said that this attitude was of massive benefit to her, although we are all aware there are still some doctors who do not accept ME as a biological illness.

By this time and after 2 very difficult years of trying to work and pushing herself, she became housebound and at times bedbound.  As a consequence she had to leave the job that she loved; ironically it was the very day in 2002, that the Chief Medical Officers Working group produced their report that ME was a genuine illness.

With her GP’s support, she then went out to research ME as much as she was able; sitting and reading and then going back to bed.

Gail gave us a list of some of the weird and wonderful things she tried: she had the boiler checked for carbon monoxide, her mercury fillings removed, bought a light box to rule out SAD, went to an optician to be sure that wasn’t the cause of her headaches, tried reiki, bach flower remedies, homeopathy, Candida, specialist acupuncture, physiotherapy, saw chiropractors, saw herbal practitioners, had allergy tests, foot baths, skin brushing, foot massages, hypnosis, crystal therapy, aromatherapy, reflexology, counselling, energy practitioners, yoga, kinesiology, muscle specialists,  sports therapists, nutritionists, as well as medication and supplements.  Gail tried a lot of things, as do many people with ME.

What Gail found to work for her; as Dr Wright said in his last talk when he was at our group; that there is a stress overload in the body and the key is to remove as many stresses and toxins from the body as possible so that the body can heal.  As we all know Dr Wright’s work is based on the belief that ME is caused by bacterial infection: Gail has found benefit from the medication that he has prescribed and the supplements to help eliminate the bacterial blood borne infections, which otherwise release the toxins which damage the body and in turn causes symptoms.

Medication to assist sleep has also helped as Gail sometimes did not get any sleep at all.  She has also found help from the work he has done on the energy cells of the body, the mitochondria, plus help with other deficiencies, which now they have been addressed has relieved the stress on her system.

Gail has also been helped by Dr Raymond Perrin, whose technique also helps to remove toxins from the body.  Dr Perrin believes ME is caused by toxin overload but believes that this can be caused by factors such as emotional stress or trauma, a physical stress or trauma, immunological trauma such as an allergy or infection, environmental trauma and other pathologies, which stress the system and in doing so affect the hormonal centre in the brain, the hypothalamus.  This in turn affects the sympathetic nervous system, as well as doing this it creates a toxic build up in the body.  This effectively poisons the brain, the spinal cord and the entire body.  He believes that is what causes ME; but having drained the toxins from the body, so that they can be eliminated by the liver, the body gradually becomes detoxified and can start to heal.

In addition to combining the work of Dr Wright and Dr Perrin Gail found that moving structural problems helped eliminate another stress from the body, for which mobilisation and manipulation and stretches help the body to move more freely.  She has found nutritional, dietary changes and tests again helped by reducing the stresses on her digestive system, helping that to recover and start to work properly, and to reduce the toxins being put into her body by what she was eating and what she was drinking.

Realising the effect of psychological, mental and emotional stress was also an important thing for Gail.  She had always equated feeling poorly with physical activity and was careful not to overdo the physical activities that she did.  However after a time she realised that mental and emotional stresses were just as devastating.  Gail tried hard to work on why she was always pushing herself to do things and why she hated saying no, so as well as reading a lot around the subject, she tried things such as counselling and although they helped she doesn’t believe that they are a cure for ME because ME isn’t purely a psychological illness.

Gail gains a lot of benefit from what she calls balancing time or her “down time” when she stops her physical and mental activities and does things like breathing exercises, yoga and meditation, relaxation CDs, and drainage massage.

Some of the things Gail tried helped more than others but most offered some relief, if only from relaxing and talking to a therapist.  What doesn’t help is the mind set that any one treatment will cure ME on its own and take away all the symptoms.

Some treatments may not help at certain stages of the illness but be helpful later on.  Some treatments may be too strong or need to be adjusted and offered at a slower pace or a lower dose or for a shorter duration.  Gail has found that an eclectic approach has worked best for her, using different treatments to help different symptoms.  This is why Gail uses an integrated approach.

Nearly 7 years down the line, now Gail feels she is at a stage where she has much more of a handle on the condition and she is probably about 80%.  She is now capable of doing a lot more and is even able to return to work, although many lifestyle changes have been necessary and she has to be aware of her body.  Now instead of doing, doing, doing and falling into a pattern of boom and bust she ensures that she has “time out” and balances the stresses and strains that daily living put on her system.

She has set up this service after discussion with Dr Wright and Dr Perrin over quite a few years.  It is a service based on her own experience of treatment that has worked for her.  She has had specific training in areas that have been of benefit.  She will work from 2 bases, one in Bolton Town Centre and the other at Dr Wright’s premises at Westhoughton.  Gail can also offer home visits to those who are too poorly to be able to get to the clinic.

Gail tries to use an integrated approach which is individual to each person, e.g. The Perrin Technique, cranio sacral therapy, acupuncture using laser acupuncture as it is milder, reflex points to help address bodily functions, mobilisation, soft tissue work, stretching and visceral release, sometimes using muscle imbalance testing.  Plus Gail offers help and advice and referrals to help with the management of all the symptoms that we have.

To sum up from Gail’s own experiences and those of others, Gail knows that no two people are affected in the same way so treatment and advice used are tailored to the individual and added to core treatment to help with the multi system relief and to help each person to find the pieces to their jigsaw puzzle.

Gail’s specialist service is described on her website www.backtohealthphysio.com or call Gail on 07976915314 for more information.

BOLTON/BURY ME/CFS SUPPORT GROUP MEETING 

THURS 21ST JUNE 2007 – HEALTH TRAINERS

At our meeting on Thurs 21st June we were fortunate enough to have speakers from both Bury and Bolton Primary Care Trusts.  They came to give us information about a new service, funded by the government, which aims to encourage people to improve their health by means of small changes to their lifestyle.

Our first speaker was Lesley Hardman who works for Bolton P.C.T.  Her job title is health improvement specialist, and the main part of her remit is to manage the health trainer project.  Lesley explained that health trainers are a very new role within the NHS.  This role has been developed because for many years it has been realized that there are not enough staff within primary care e.g. doctors and nurses, to work effectively on health improvement because they spend so much of their time treating those people who are ill, GPs don’t have enough time for prevention.  The government have realized that health promotion gives longer life and better quality of life and with this in mind there was a consultation done a few years ago to ask people what do you really want from the NHS?

The answer that they got was that people wanted regular MOTs because most people don’t get this kind of service, health checks or health assessments.  In order to work more for health improvement, of course, more staff was needed.  In 2004 the government published a white paper called choosing health and from that the idea of personal health trainers came about.

The local P.C.T’s had to bid for the money available and then they developed their plan to implement the project.

Bolton’s strategy involved looking at how they wanted the trainers to work, who would they work with, where would they be based and how would they be trained.

In Bolton it was decided to get all the GPs to make a register of well people over the age of 45 but who have risk factors e.g. smoking, alcohol consumption, lack of exercise, stress.  The risk factors are mainly for cardiac problems and the aim is to cut the cost of medicines and prevent deaths from stroke and heart problems over the next 10 years.

In order that the health trainers have credibility with the public they have undergone a 2 year foundation degree in Health and Social Care at Bolton University.  At this point the decision had to be made whether they would be purely health promotion deliverers or if they could be trained to do some clinical procedures such as taking blood pressure or estimating body mass index.  When the P.C.T. asked the GPs if they would like a health trainer placed at their surgery they were overwhelmed by the response.  At first there was only funding for 16 trainers but there has recently been further funding and another 14 trainers will be appointed so most GPs will have a health trainer at their surgery.

Their training started with a month of introduction in the university learning about nutrition, exercise etc and then they were placed with a GP practice and because they were new to the NHS they had training on reception and went out with the Health Visitors, sat in with GPs and Practice Nurses.  They found out what everyone in Primary Care does and at the same time they were having training in behaviour change and motivational interviewing.  It is very difficult to get people to make changes in their lifestyle, they must be sure it will be of benefit to them and it must be something they want to do at that particular time.  The health trainers will work with the person to motivate them and to support them to make small but important changes to their lifestyle that will stop them becoming ill.

The first phase of health trainers are ready to start working with people, so letters have gone out from GPs to people on the registers to ask if they would like to have an assessment.  The P.C.T. doesn’t know, so far, how successful the project will be, but they have made a massive commitment to this project and hope that it will show great benefits for people’s health and well being.

A question was asked whether people can volunteer to see a health trainer rather than being invited and Lesley said that there will be events in the community such as Bolton Show where anyone can see the health trainers.

Unfortunately, in Bolton people with existing conditions will not be able to see the health trainers.

Lesley finished by asking how many people would think of going to their GP practice to ask for lifestyle advice and no one responded.  She said that she wants that attitude to change in Bolton so that people ask for help to stay well, and even if you are ill there will be changes that you can make to help improve your lifestyle even though at present you cannot see a health trainer.

John and Louise then told us about the way that the system works in Bury, John is a health trainer and Louise is a manager in Bury.

In Bury anyone of any age over 16, whether they have a medical condition or they are healthy can contact a personal health trainer.

When they first see someone they do a health and well being questionnaire which consists of 24 very relevant questions and this interview will take up the first meeting with the health trainer.  As a result of the analysis of the questionnaire you are given a fully comprehensive report of your health and well being based on the answers to the questions that you have given.  This forms the basis for the help and advice offered, the questionnaire will make it clear if people are unable to engage in physical activity.  The questionnaire covers areas including healthy eating, physical activity, smoking, alcohol intake, and your well being.  The well being is a very important part of the questionnaire because it shows if you are feeling depressed or happy, sad or optimistic.  How people feel mentally is a very significant factor in their well being and these overall answers for the basis of where to start with the health training.  The key factor is that the trainer works with you on the areas that you decide are appropriate.

The whole idea of health trainers is to target areas which create ill health such as not eating a healthy diet, not taking part in any physical activity, excessive alcohol intake and smoking.  GPs now have more options so that instead of just offering medication they can offer practical help in the form of a personal health trainer to both discuss the problems and to make plans and give support.  For example BEATS is ‘Bury Exercise and Therapy Scheme’, which is a council run project where you can be referred by your GP or Practice Nurse or you can apply yourself for a physical activity information pack.

You can then have a 12 week personal exercise plan where you can use safe and attractive facilities at a discounted price e.g. swimming pool, fitness suite/gym, toning chairs and fitness studios.  After the initial 12 weeks, during which time regular monitoring takes place, the individual is encouraged to continue with the enhanced activity by being offered a reduction on the price of the Bury Leisure card.  BEATS also offers guided health walks, with Bury Metro Park Rangers, which vary in length from ½ hr, 1 hr, 1½hrs and in how strenuous is the walk.

One of the audience said they had found the toning chairs very useful and said that the health trainer had been very supportive and helpful even through a relapse in the ME which meant starting the programme again.  John reassured us that is what health training is about; it is to help and to support.

Health trainers are not medical people, they are drawn from the community and they want to support people to make very simple, small changes in their lifestyle.  He said that it may be difficult to do everything that the government advises e.g. in physical activity it is recommended that people do 10,000 steps a day which is equivalent to 5 miles but of course for people with ME that may be impossible.  However anything is better than nothing and your personal trainer may be able to help and support you to do some small but effective changes.  John also said that physical activity is not just about walking or swimming or going to the gym it also includes everyday activities such as housework or gardening and any physical activity is good.

John reassured us that everyone who comes to the health trainers will get help and support in whichever area they decide they would like to try.  He then also told us a little about the expert patient courses, which encourage people with a variety of illnesses to share information and ideas.  They also offer support and one of our members agreed how useful these sessions were and she especially enjoyed the free lunch.

In Bury the health trainers’ work in a specific area e.g. John’s speciality is physical activity, so that they are not trying to give information on every area and they are more expert in their own speciality.

Louise stressed the fact that you can request help yourself, you don’t need a referral from your GP, you choose the area where you would like help and support to achieve your own goals.  John said that it is a simple process, you do your health and well being questionnaire, after a week you get your report and assessment and that is where you start from.  Your health trainer will discuss your ideas and start with basics, for example he said it is no use trying to become more active by doing something that you don’t enjoy because you will not be successful and won’t keep it up.  John reassured us that even though there may be weeks when we can’t do things and however slow the process, they will do their best to help and support us if we want to try.

One of our members said how much she values our yoga group and has found that be going regularly it has helped her, especially as the yoga teacher understands ME.  John was interested in this and reaffirmed the support aspect of attending such a group.  He said that the health trainers spend a lot of time accessing the information that will help the individual because of course they don’t know about all different conditions that they will come across.

John then asked how many people in the room sleep well, and of course we all know the answer.  This is another area that the health trainers cover, and the trainers who deal with sleep problems are amongst the busiest because this seems to be the area that causes most problems for most people, so many people sleep badly.

A question was asked about funding and Louise reassured people that funding was given specifically for this project by government.  The funding has not been diverted away from other areas in order to set up this scheme.  John said that the total funding for Bury is £300k and went on to explain that although there are 16 health trainers in Bury they are part time.  E.g. John does 10 hours per week.  It is hoped that if this pilot scheme becomes really busy and can show that it is effective it will be expanded.  At present Bury has been running the scheme since January and has now seen people through the courses and some, as may be expected, have given up (because that always happens) but they feel it is going well.

Although the Bury scheme and the Bolton scheme operate differently at present, the idea of getting help and support for people to help themselves can only be a good thing and hopefully it will prove to be successful.

DOCTORS' NOTES ON PATIENTS' CHARTS

(ACTUAL NOTES - UNEDITED!)

Patient has chest pain if she lies on her left side for over a year.
On the 2nd day the knee was better and on the 3rd day it disappeared completely.
She has had no rigors or shaking chills, but her husband states she was very hot in bed last night.
The patient has been depressed ever since she began seeing me in 1993.
The patient is tearful and crying constantly.  She also appears to be depressed.
Discharge status: Alive but without permission.
Healthy appearing decrepit 69 year-old male, mentally alert but forgetful.
The patient refused an autopsy.
The patient has no past history of suicides.
Patient has left his white blood cells at another hospital.

Patient's past medical history has been remarkably insignificant with only a 401b weight gain in the
past three days.

Patient had waffles for breakfast and anorexia for lunch.
Between you and me, we ought to be able to get this lady pregnant
Since she can't get pregnant with her husband, I thought you might like to work her up.
She is numb from her toes down.
While in the ER, she was examined, X-rated and sent home.
The skin was moist and dry.
Occasional, constant, infrequent headaches.
Patient was alert and unresponsive.
Rectal exam revealed a normal size thyroid.
She stated that she had been constipated for most of her life, until she got a divorce.
I saw your patient today, who is still under our car for physical therapy.
Exam of genitalia reveals that he is circus sized.
The lab test indicated abnormal lover function.
The patient was to have a bowel resection.  However, he took a job as a stockbroker instead.
Skin: Somewhat pale but present.
The pelvic examination will be done later on the floor.
Patient was seen by Dr. Blank, who felt we should sit on the abdomen and I agree.
Large brown stool ambulating in the hall.
Patient has two teenage children, but no other abnormalities.

Submitted by Maggie Rothwell to the Kirklees ME newsletter.

Thanks to Interaction
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‘I’ll take a question from the dumpy woman with the frizzy hair’
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